

The Canadian Political Science Association

# BULLETIN

Association canadienne de Science politique

Volume XVII, No. 3 (June/juin 1988)

**22** 613 564-4026

. ANNUAL REPORTS / RAPPORTS ANNUELS

Renseignements\_ACSP

- . REUNION GENERALE ANNUELLE 1987 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
- . ELECTRONIC MAIL / COURRIER ELECTRONIQUE
- . YOUR HOST DEPARTMENT / LE DEPARTEMENT A WINDSOR

Publisher Editeur		adian Political on canadienn	Scienc e de Scie	e Association ence politique
Editor Directeu	l'Alain Gag	non Departme	nt of Po	litical Science
Carleton University	Ottawa	K1S 5B6		613 564-2697
Information	CP	SA		

#### CONTENTS / SOMMAIRE

The Annual Reports / Rapports annuels 3
News from the SSFC / Information de la FCSS13
Awards / Bourses14
In Memoriam15
Réunion générale annuelle 1987 Annual General Meeting16
Electronic Mail / Courrier électronique20
Conference Calendar / Colloques et Congrès22
Job Opportunities / Offres d'emplois23
Our Host Department / Le département à Windsor23
Appel de communications / Call for Papers24

#### ADVERTISING / ANNONCES PUBLICITAIRES

Rates: 2 - column page (column width 3"),

\$5. per column inch.

Camera-ready at work is required.

Advertising will be accepted at November 1 and April 1, for the two related issues of "THE BULLETIN" (NOVEMBER 30 and MAY 31). Further information may be obtained from the CPSA Secretariat: The Canadian Political Science Association, 12 Henderson Avenue, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, Ontario, KlN 6N5

Tarifs: Page de 2 colonnes (colonne de 3")

5,\$ le pouce-colonne.

Les annonces publicitaires acceptées pour le 1 novembre et le 1 mai seront incluses dans les numéros de novembre et de mai. Pour des renseignements additionels, veuillez communiquer avec le secrétariat de l'Association: Association canadienne de science politique, 12, avenue Henderson, Université d'Ottawa, Ottawa, Ontario, KIN 6N5.

# RAPPORT DU PRESIDENT

Your Executive and Board have approved a new initiative of potentially great value to the Association in the years ahead. A CPSA TRUST F "D has been established under the Chairma: ip of Tom Flanagan of the University of Calgary. Joining him as fellow Trustees are Réjean Landry (Laval), Denis Stairs (Dalhousie), Caroline Tuohy (Toronto) and, ex officio, the Association President. They will be assisted by an Advisory Board composed of a dozen or so political scientists from across the country. The purpose of the Fund is to enable the CPSA to draw from the interest created by the Trust's capital so as to help to maintain and enlarge our existing programmes and initiate new ones.

The move followed an assessment of the Association's finances by an <u>ad hoc</u> Trust Fund Committee which concluded that the implications of continued diminishing financial support from such bodies as the SSHRCC were potentially very severe for our Association. From 1977 to 1986 grants from outside agencies dropped from 40 per cent to 27 per cent of the Association's total revenue, with the burden to offset the loss of revenues unavoidably falling on individual and institutional CPSA members. It was our view that the trend established in the last decade of reduced Research Council support of learned societies generally is almost certain to continue and that something clearly must be done by our own Association before we begin to lose members because of steadily increasing membership fees.

Accordingly the CPSA TRUST FUND has been set up. As the CPSA currently has a Revenue Canada charitable registration number, members donating to the Trust, either in the form of an annual donation or in a single lump sum, will receive a tax benefit. It is hoped as well that some members will want to support the Association by leaving a specific bequest in their estate. We do not see the establishment of the Trust Fund as amounting to a "quick fix" of our tight financial situation, and clearly it will take time to capitalize the Fund to such a level as to begin drawing on its interest. But we do hope that with time the endowment will grow steadily, thereby allowing our Association to continue to support as many worthy projects and programmes as it now does. Needless to say, we also hope that members will be as generous in their support of the Trust in the years ahead as they have been of the Association and its several activities in the past.

Of those activities, mention should be made of developments over the last year on several fronts. Conrad Winn has done an admirable job of fundraising for the Parliamentary Internship Programme. Having established a committee for this purpose, the PIP Director appears to have the funding of the programme on a more solid footing than had been the case heretofore. He has also worked closely with colleagues from across the country and with the PIP Policy Committee (chaired by Caroline Andrew) to strengthen the academic part of the programme. For its part, the Ontario Legislative Internship Programme has continued to flourish in the ever capable hands of Fred Fletcher. Fred has completed his two full terms at OLIP and is now eager to be on to new projects. We thank him for his tireless efforts. He leaves behind a superb programme for his successor, Graham White.

As President I was privileged to be asked to represent the Association at the PIP and OLIP annual dinners in Ottawa and Toronto respectively. My earlier impressions of the two programmes (shared by many others I know) were confirmed on those two occasions when I had an opportunity to meet with past and present Interns, donors and academics. I was forcefully reminded of the contribution that our Association makes to public life in Canada with these two "high profile" competitions -- a contribution that reflects well on our profession and on the several hundred students who have served as Interns since the programmes were first introduced some years ago. If two or three decades from now our Trust Fund is as widely respected and supported as the Internship programmes are now, then it truly will have succeeded.

As it has done since 1975, the Association continues to select three political scientists (faculty or graduate students) to be awarded grants for the Essex Summer School. Financial support (amounting to \$2,733. per grant-holder in 1988) comes from the SSHRCC, and we gratefully acknowledge their generosity in contributing to this unique Canadian programme. Our Essex awards have now become well enough established that the competition generates increased interest with each additional year. The 1988 winners are Jean Crête, professeur (Laval), and Hélène Gaboury (Montréal) and Helen Moroz (Queen's), Ph.D. candidates at their respective universities.

The CPSA's experience in adjudicating competitions such as PIP, OLIP and the Essex Summer School prompted the Province of Saskatchewan to ask the CPSA to adjudicate a new \$10,000 graduate scholarship tenable at either the University of Regina or the University of Saskatchewan. Named the Queen Elizabeth II Scholarship in honour of Her Majesty's visit to the province in 1987, the grant is open to any Canadian citizen or landed immigrant and is to be awarded for the advanced study and research into Saskatchewan government and politics. The first scholarship has been awarded to Kenneth Cheveldayoff (Saskatchewan).

This year we have paid increased attention to the matter of membership, hoping that with additional effort on the part of the Board and Executive we would be able to increase the number of individual members in the Association. With the help of the Heads of departments, we have attempted to contact professors, students (both graduate and undergraduate) and non-university based political scientists employed in their area who do not currently belong to the CPSA. Indications are that it has met with some success. Nonetheless it is critical that we continue to make every effort to contact those colleagues who clearly benefit from the work of our Association yet who, unlike the rest of us, do not belong to it.

I might mention three unrelated activities of the CPSA which, like all others carried on by volunteer political scientists working on our behalf, contribute to the improvement of political science specifically and social science generally in Canada. (1) In addition to our many contacts throughout the year with the SSHRCC, our interests on the federal scene are represented by Teresa Rakowska-Harmstone and Reg Whitaker who are our members on the SSFC Lobbying Network and the Advisory Committee on Public Records respectively. (2) David Smith has begun

reviving the CPSA Directory—a considerable undertaking, but one that will have great practical value in the years ahead. (3) Duff Spafford continues to serve as Chairman of the Committee on Scholarly Communications, a body which now has two important matters before it: the question of advertising in the CJPS and the Bulletin, and the thorny issue of copyright reprint policy and procedures. There are, of course, many other colleagues (from Journal and Bulletin editors to members of various standing and special committees) who regularly devote a good deal of time to Association affairs in their different capacities. For that, we are all appreciative. The strength of our Association derives from their contribution.

Finally, a word of thanks to a number of colleagues and friends who have helped to make this year one of the most stimulating and rewarding of my career. The support of my department, particularly of its Head, Don Heasman, is deeply appreciated. Gil Winham organized a highly successful "State of the Art" seminar at Dalhousie in early February, for which the many Heads of Departments in attendance and the CPSA are grateful. My successor, David Elkins, has shown himself time and again to be a wise and thoughtful colleague who understands his profession well. O.P. Dwivedi served his profession as diligently during his Past-Presidency as he had the year before, and Jean-Pierre Gaboury continued as the Association's very capable Secretary-Treasurer. To these three fellow Executive members, and to André-J. Bélanger (the Board's elected member of the Executive), my thanks for their help during the year. Marsha Chandler and her committee have done a tremendous job with this year's programme. We are all deeply indebted to them. Finally, to Joan Pond, Rachel Desjardins and Alwyne Greenhalgh my special thanks. It has truly been a pleasure to have worked with them this year. I need hardly remind you that without their knowledge and understanding of our profession, the CPSA would certainly not be as strong and as vibrant an Association as it is.

> John C. Courtney President

#### REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-TREASURER/ RAPPORT DU SECRETAIRE-TRESORIER

Jean-Pierre Gaboury

#### 1. Financial Statements, 1987

You will notice in reading the financial statements that our Association ended the year 1987 with a deficit of \$1,164. thus bringing our accumulated deficit to \$12,331. This is in fact our second deficit in a row and the only cheerful thing about this is that this year's deficit is smaller than last year's. All this is despite the fact that our Association is managed in the most parsimonious manner. As you very well know, Mrs. Pond is taking an extremely good care of our finances and we could never find a better arrangement. Despite all that, we are still in the difficult situation of having to face increasing costs while some of our revenues (mainly government grants) are decreasing. Therefore we cannot avoid a fee increase for the year 1989 lest we find ourselves in an even more unfortunate position. This is why both the Finance Committee and the Board are recommending

to the Annual General Meeting a new fee schedule (see Table 1). I thank you in advance for your kind cooperation on this matter.

#### 2. L'augmentation des cotisations

Le Comité des finances de l'Association et le Bureau de direction se voient contraints de recommander à l'Assemblée générale une augmentation des cotisations à partir de l'année 1989 (voir l'échelle proposée au Tableau 1). La raison qui rend une telle augmentation inévitable est simple: nos coûts augmentent naturellement d'année en année alors que nos revenus ne suivent pas la même courbe. Une partie de nos problèmes provient de la politique de privatisation du gouvernement fédéral, en effet, les subventions que nous recevons du Conseil de recherches en sciences humaines du Canada diminuent d'une année à l'autre. Nous sommes au point où nous ne pouvons pratiquement plus diminuer nos dépenses, car chacune des dernières années a été l'occasion d'un exercice de compression budgétaire. Je puis témoigner, je pense, d'une gestion exemplaire et des plus économes de la part de notre administratrice, Madame Pond. La dernière augmentation a été approuvée en 1986. Je vous remercie de votre attention bienveillante.

#### TABLE 1

#### PROPOSED FEE SCHEDULE

That MEMBERSHIP FEES be increased follows:

		88	89
CPSA only	Students, etc.	\$25.	\$30.
	All others	\$65.	\$80.
Joint	Students, etc.	\$35.	\$40.
	All others	\$75.	\$90.

That SUBSCRIPTION RATES be affected as follows:

	88	89
CANADIAN institutions	\$50.	\$60.
FOREIGN institutions in countries of the OECD	\$60.	\$70.
OTHER FOREIGN institutions	\$60.	\$60.

#### TABLEAU 1

#### L'ECHELLE DE COTISATIONS PROPOSEE

Que les <u>COTISATIONS</u> soient augmentées comme suit:

suit:			
MEMBRES INDIV	DUELS:	88	89
ACSP seulement	étudiant(e)s ect. Tous les autres	25,\$ 65,\$	30,\$ 80,\$
ACSP et SQSP	étudiant(e)s ect. Tous les autres	35, <b>\$</b> 75, <b>\$</b>	40,\$ 90,\$
INSTITUTIONS:	Canadiennes Etrangères, Pays de l'OCDE	50,\$ 60,\$	60, <b>\$</b>
	Autres pays étrangers	60,\$	60,\$

THE CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION	ASSOCIATION		L'ASSOCIATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE PO
BALANCE SHEET			BILLAN
AS AT DECEMBER 31, 1987	_		AU 31 DECEMBRE 1987
ASSETS	1987	1986	ACTIF
vable es amentary internship Programme	\$ 12,658 35,075 -	\$ 9,248 52,233 2,080 2,250	Encalase Comptes à recevoir Prais payés d'avance A recevoir du programme de stage parlementaire A recevoir du programme de stage
Ogramme TRUST ASSETS	3,710	3,000	parlementaire ontarien Actif immobilisé (note 4) ACTIF DU FONDS EN FIDUCIE
entary Internship  mme (note 2)	145,883	116,103	Encaisse - programme de stage parlementaire (note 2)
Degrative internanty Levy Award Fund	25,769	19,387 591 136,081	parlementaire ontarien (note 3) - le prix Thomas Levy
LIABILITIES	\$224,052	\$208,359	82
le ps TREST TARESTATES	\$ 31,480 31,445 1,184 64,109	\$ 37,941 44,320 1,184 83,445	Compres à payer Revenus reportés Cotisations à vie
Call Lines town			PASSIF DU FONDS EN FIDUCIE
Internable Programme ative Internable Programme ard Pund	145,883 25,769 622 172,274	116,103 19,387 591 136,081	Programme de stage parlementaire Programme de stage parlementaire ontarien Le prix Thomas Levy
NEMBERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)	236,383	219,526	AVOIR DES MEMBRES (DEFICIT)
nning of year ccess of expenditure in excess of revenue)	( 11,167)	( 5,752)	Solde au début de l'exercice Excédent des revenus sur les dépenses (excédent des dépenses sur les revenus)
	(1,164)	( 5,415)	Solde à la fin de l'exercice
of year	( 12,331)	(11,167)	
half of the Board:	\$224,052	\$208,359	Approuvé au nom du conseil:

\$ 37,941

\$ 31,480

1,184

1,184

116,103 19,387 591 136,081

145,883 25,769 172,274 219,526

236,383

79,248 52,233 2,080 2,250

335

\$ 12,658

1986

1987

Prepaid expenses
Due from Parliamentary Internship Programme
Due from Outario Legislative
Internship Programme
Fixed (note 4)

Accounts receivable

Programme (note 2)
- Ontario Legislative Internship

- Thomas Levy Award Fund Programme (note 3)

Cash - Parliamentary Internship

CE POLITIQUE

3,467

116,103

145,883

19,387

622 \$224,052

\$208,359

5,752)

( 11,167)

Balance - beginning of year Revenue in excess of expenditure (expenditure in excess of revenue)

Approved on behalf of the Board:

Balance - end of year

for the year

Parliamentary Internable Programme Ontario Legislative Internable Programme Thomas Levy Award Pund

Accounts payable Deferred revenue Life memberships

( 5,415) 11,167)

(1,164)

(12,331)

\$208,359

\$224,052

Directeur

Directeur

Director

Director

# L'ASSOCIATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE

# ETAT DES RESULTATS

# POUR L'EXERCICE TERMINE LE 31 DECEMBRE 1987

	1987	1986
REVENUS  Frais d'adhésion et souscriptions (note 5) Subventions - Le Conseil de recherches	\$106,082	\$102,486
en sciences bumaines du Canada (note 6) Autres (note 7)	76,904	78,489
	203,643	196,898
DEPENSES La Revue (note 8)	105,611	108,020
Ecole d'été à Essex Projet spécial	7,300	7,300
	204,807	202,313
EXCEDENT DES REVENUS SUR LES DEPENSES (EXCEDENT DES DEPENSES SUR LES REVENUS) POUR L'EXERCICE	(\$ 1,164) (\$ 5,415)	(\$ 5,415)

THE CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION STATEMENT OF REVENUE AND EXPENDITURE FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1987

Grants - The Social Sciences and	\$106,082	\$102,486
Humanities Research Council of Canada (note 6) Other (note 7)	76,904	78,489
	203,643	196,898
EXPENDITURE Journal (note 8) Association (note 9)	119,611	108,020
Essex Summer School Special Project	7,300	78,576 7,300 8,417
REVENUE IN EXCESS OF EXPENDITURE	204,+07	202,313
(EXFENDITURE IN EXCESS OF REVENUE) FOR THE YEAR	(\$ 1,164) (\$ 5,415)	5,5

				1986	\$ 7,727		\$ \$13,859	2,000	15,859		( 5,363)	( 2,769)	( 8,132)	\$ 7,727		Director	9
CE ASSOCIATION	HIP PROGRAMME		87	1987	\$ 7,245		\$ 5,025	'	5,025	ICIT)	(8,132)	10,352	2,220	\$ 7,245			
THE CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION	ONTARIO LEGISLATIVE INTERNSHIP PROGRAMME	BALANCE SHEET	AS AT JUNE 30, 1987	ASSETS	Cash	LIABELITIES	Accounts payable	Due to Canadian Political Science Association		HEMBERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)	Balance - beginning of year	Revenue in excess of expenditure (expenditure in excess of revenue) for the year	Balance - end of year		Approved on behalf of the Board:	Director	

ant	\$13,565 67,000 286 6,500	\$19,508	84,481	\$87,351	Directeur
L'ASSOCIATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE PROCRAMME DE STACES PARLEMENTARIES BILAN AU 30 JUIN 1987	Encaisse Cerificats de dépôt Intérêt couru à recevoir Frais payés d'avance	Comptes à payer Revenus reportés (note 2)	au débur ident des	Solde à la fin de l'exercice Approuvé au nom du conseil:	Directeur

#### REPORT OF THE CO-EDITORS OF THE CJPS/

#### RAPPORT DES CO-EDITEURS DE LA RCSP

The four issues of Volume XX (1987) of the <u>Journal/Revue</u> contained 23 articles, two field analyses, three notes, three comments and replies, one review article, 136 book reviews and 15 brief reviews. A total of 108 manuscripts were submitted during the year, an increase of four over the submissions in 1986. Of papers submitted, 89 were in English and 19 in French; the corresponding figures for 1986 were 87 and 17.

This year there were major changes on the editorial board of the <u>Journal/Revue</u>. Du côté de la rédaction française, Lucille Beaudry de l'UQAM a succédé à François-Pierre Gingras à la co-direction, alors que Stéphane Dion (Université de Montréal) a succédé à Lucille Beaudry comme responsable des recensions. In June 1987 Ronald Manzer and Sylvia Bashevkin, both at University of Toronto, became co-editor and assistant editor respectively, replacing Robert Boardman and Herman Bakvis of Dalhousie University; and William Coleman of McMaster University succeeded Grace Skogstad (Toronto) as review editor.

L'année 1987 représente un tournant pour la Revue/Journal: quatre manuscrits français ont été acceptés en 1987 et sept articles et un synthèse bibliographique ont été publiés, ce qui est un nouveau sommet. En 1986, la Revue/Journal a publié deux articles et trois notes en français. De 1983 à 1985, le taux d'acceptation des manuscrits a été en moyenne de 20%, mais, en 1986, il a fait un bond à 65% ce taux revient à 20% en 1987. Par comparaison,

du côté anglophone, les taux d'acceptation ont été en moyenne de 23% de 1983 à 1985, de 29% en 1986, et de 16% en 1987.

Like previous editors we are indebted to our colleagues who have provided us with judicious and timely appraisals of the manuscripts that we have sent to them for review. We wish that a more direct acknowledgement of their contribution were possible. Unfortunately the small size of our community makes it impossible to acknowledge our assessors and still protect our practice of anonymous review. However, they should know how grateful we are for their continuing efforts on behalf of the <a href="Journal/Revue">Journal/Revue</a>.

We also express our gratitude to the former editors - Robert Boardman, François-Pierre Gingras, Grace Skogstad, and Herman Bakvis - for their considerable help to us as we assumed responsibility for editing the Jeurnal/Revue. Fortunately for us all, John McMenemy continues as Managing Editor; we thank him for his cheerful patience and good counsel as we have begun to learn the perils and pleasures of scholarly publishing.

Finally, we thank the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council for its continued support of the operation of the Journal/Revue.

Lucille Beaudry, codirectrice Sylvia Bashevkin, assistant editor William Coleman, review editor Stéphane Dion, secrétaire à la rédaction John McMenemy, managing editor Ronald Manzer, co-editor



TABLE 1 .

#### Geographical Summary of Manuscripts and Assessors

January 1 - December 31, 1987

	British Columbia	Prairies	Ontario	Quebec	Atlantic	U.S.A.	Europe	Other Foreign	TOTAL
Manuscripts Submitted	3	11 0	44 2	4/14	5 1	11	3/2	60	89 19
Manuscripts Accepted	1 0	3 0	8	° '	•	%	%	00	14
Manuscripts Rejected	1 0	8 0	22 3	3 4	1	9/	1/2	50	53 1
Manuscripts being revised	1 0	1 0	5 0	1 2	000	%	10/0	00	•/
Readers requested	17 1	18 0	106	10 34	12 0	24 0	%	2/0	187
Readers accepted	13 1	12 0	70 3	6 33	, 0	15 0	%	2/0	125

	198	7 Manu	scrip	1987 Manuscript Fields	si.					Manuscript Summary: January 1 - December 31, 1987
	Manu	Script	s Sub	Manuscripts Submitted		Manuscripts Accepted	Acce	past	3	English-language manuscripts submitted
	English	ish	Fr	French	English	T S	French	£		
	ZI	×i	ZI	×I	zi	×i	zı	×I		
1. Canadian federal politics & institutions	4	ŭ	-	'n	0	٥	0		9	<ul> <li>(ii) Number of universities and colleges represented (English)</li> <li>Canada 26</li> <li>United States 9</li> </ul>
2. Canadian provincial politics & institutions	9	9	m	i,	0	0	-	20		Nombre d'éstablissements différents annuels les anteres
<ol> <li>Canadian political behaviour</li> </ol>	14	13			ທ	36	0			affiliés (français).
4. Canadian public pol- icy & administration	0	0	ın	S		7	-	52	(111)	) The highest number of English-language manuscripts submitted was seven from University of Toronto, followed by Gueen's and Wilfrid Laurier with six each, and York with five.
5. Historical political theory	0	0			Cu.	4	n	20	(21)	Average turnaround time for manuscripts sent out for review.
6. Contemporary political theory, including methodology, epitomology	13	7	ın	22	0	0	0			English 74 days French 87 jours
7. International relations and Canadian foreign policy	10	01	a	0	m	51	0		3	Total number of manuscripts published: English: 16 articles, 2 field analyzes, 3 notes and 3 comments and replies.
B. Comparative politics and institutions	16	17	n	01	-	7	0		3	French: 7 articles, synthèse bibliographique Gender distribution of authors of manuscripts published:
9. Other	9	9	-	n	2	14	0			Male Female Total
20701	9	00	9	9	91		4	99.		a
20.00	2			3	-		r	200		French 8 2 10
Total is higher than manuscripts received because some	anusc.	ipts	reces	ved bec	s agne		HUSCF :	manuscr:pts fit		T0TAL 33 4 37

Total is higher than manuscripts received because some manuscripts fit
more than one category.
 Totals do not add to 100 per cent because of rounding.

TABLE 6

Geographical Distribution of Reviewers, 1987

	English	French	Total	Rapport d'activité du responsable des recensions, 1987,
British Columbia	ın	0	n	Dans les quatre numéros de l'année 1987, 59 recensions et notices ont êté
Alberta	==	м	12	publides(in français, ce qui représente 38.6% du total. La moitié des ouvrages recensés ont été édités au Canada. Les recenseurs proviennent de
Saskatchewan	*	0	4	quinze universités et collèges et six d'entre eux sont rattachés à des institutions un universitaires.
Manitoba	4	-	in	
Ontario	44	1.2	60	Recensions et notices publiées
Quebec	in	58	33	en français 59 (38.6%)
New Brunswick	٥	٥	0	en anglais 94
Nova Scotia	7	٥	2	Provenance des ouvrages recensés
Prince Edward Island	-	۰	-	editeurs canadiens 30
Newfound! and	۰	0	0	editeurs français 29
Foreign	cul	1	m	
	88	ų,	129	Provenance des auteurs des recensions
	TABLE 7			Carleton University 2
99	Gender Distribution of Reviewers	Semera		Collège de Sherbrooke 1
	English	French	Total	Université de Montréel 13
Male	49	37	105	du Guébec à Montréal
Fenale	9	c	i	Laval
8	9	Di .	d	University of Alberta Diumbia
	82	4 10	131	of Calgary
				University of Waterloo 2
				McGi11
				Institutions non universitaires 6

TABLE 5 1987 Book Review Fields\*

	i i	Français				English	French	Total
	1984	1985	1986	1987	Canadian Federal Politics and Institutions	16	4	20
Nombre de manuscrits					Canadian Provincial Politics and Institutions	10	9	16
a) présentés	18	17	17	19	Canadian Political Behaviour	-	0	-
b) acceptés	е	3	=	4	Canadian Public Policy and			
c) en révision	cu	cu	0	a	Administration			12
Nombre de pages publiées	150	63	68	186	Historical Political Theory	٥	8	17
Nombre de 'évaluateurs					Contemporary Political Theory including methodology, epistemology	۰	3	13
a) demandés	•	32	38	38	International Relations and			
and accept	٠	52	34	34	Canadian Foreign Policy	12	'n	17
	ш	Eng 11sh			Comparative Politics and Institutions	58	18	4
	1984	1985	1986	1987	Other	-	0	-
Number of manuscripts					*Some books are classified in more than one field.	an one field.		
a) submitted	69	7.1	87	68				
b) accepted	12	19	23	14				
c) under revision	14	8	10	89				
Number of pages published	558	964	252	475				
Number of Readers								
a) requested	191	166	218	187				
		135	156	125				

# Parliamentary Internship Program

#### Bilingual PIP Bulletin inaugurated

The first issue of a planned twice yearly Bulletin made its appearance in midyear. Henceforth the target publication dates are September and January. The pocket-size newsletter is sent at no charge to Members of Parliament, financial sponsors, former interns, CPSA Directors, Political Science Department chairmen, and other supporters of the program.

#### Bill Davis highlights annual dinner

Former Ontario Premier Bill Davis was keynote speaker at the fall dinner. He followed in the footsteps of Alberta's Peter Lougheed, who spoke the previous year. In a remarkable display of his talent for humour, Mr. Davis sent his audience of more than 200 people into spasms of uncontrollable laughter as he applied his rapier wit to journalists. New Democrats, Liberals, political science professors, pollsters and other deserving groups. Representing the CPSA, President-elect John Courtney sat at the head table along with Flora, former intern Jeff Simpson, Sen. Norm Atkins and other notables.

Political science professors from outside Ottawa who expect to be in the capital in October, when the dinner is normally held, are asked to let the PIP office (613 564-6610) know so that an invitation may be extended to them.

#### Three new awards

In mid-June the Speaker of the House of Commons will host a special convocation-type reception at which three awards will be bestowed for the first time. Named after the Member who was instrumental in establishing the program, the Alf Hales Plaque will be presented by the Speaker to the intern who contributed most to the program in the judgement of the MPs and director. The CPSA award will be granted to the intern who produced the year's best research essay. The Peer award will be given to the intern who contributed most to the life of the program in the judgement of his/her peers.

#### Some financial ups

Revenue is up thanks to major donations from the following new patrons (\$ 15,000-60,000): the Insurance Bureau of Canada (patron level IV), Bell Canada (patron I), the Canadian Cable Television Association (patron I), the Canadian Real Estate Association (patron I), and the Life Underwriters Association of Canada (patron I). The Canadian Life and Health Insurance Association and SSHRCC, both longstanding and key patrons, remain with us. Among two dozen new or renewed sponsors (less than \$ 15,000). Polysar, Xerox, and Imperial Oil deserve particular mention.

In the present climate of corporate giving, all our sponsors feel obliged to limit their contributions to a year-to-year basis. Planning is difficult because it is not always possible to estimate revenue before the year in question has already begun. Nonetheless, the generosity of patrons and sponsors has made possible a number of improvements. In particular, interns' stipends will be \$ 14,000 for 1988-89, a 56% rise in two years. Other changes include a provision to pay interest on interns' student loans and better travel subsidies.

## Involvement of scholars

Although fundraising will probably always keep the program on "tender-hooks", the less urgent financial situa-

tion this year permitted the program to place some emphasis on involving scholars from outside Carleton and indeed from outside Ottawa. A partial list of professors who contributed to the program would include Professors Jennifer Smith (Dalhousie), Marsha Chandler (Toronto), Rejean Pelletier (Laval), Guy Lachappelle (Concordia), Tom Flanagan (Calgary), John Jaworsky (Waterloo), Jean-Pierre Gaboury (Ottawa) and Carolyn Andrew (Ottawa). Louise Quesnel (Laval) led the Washington trip; Fred Fletcher (York) and Francois Houle (Ottawa), the trips to Bonn and London. Magnus Gunther (Trent) remained associate direc-

### Statistical profile of the program

A future issue of the Bulletin will present the full results of a statistical analysis of candidacies, successful and otherwise, in the history of the program. Some tentative preliminary results are that

the proportion of female applicants has been rising

steadily but remains less than 50%

applicants are getting older (i.e. more 25-30 years old) political scientists have been retaining their

predominant share of candidacies

- during the 1980's, the number of social science applicants from outside political science has risen dramatically while the number of humanists has fal-
- the proportion of Quebec applicants has risen dramatically in the last couple of years (to 43% of the total for the year 1987-88)

the share of candidacies from the West and the East has remained remarkably steady through the history of the program.

## Send us your best candidates

Deadline for applications for the 1989-90 year is a postmark of December 31, 1988 on the applicant's submission. References may arrive slightly later. Selection committees traditionally seek B+ or better students who are keenly interested in Parliamentary affairs but do not need necessarily have a background in the subject or even in political science. The internship groups during the past two years included an M.Sc. in biology and a B.Sc. in physiology. Considerable emphasis has been traditionally placed on nonacademic considerations such as occupational or extra-curricular experience, public spiritedness, and

The selection committee for the 1988-89 year consisted of: Me. Marcel Pelletier, Law Clerk of the House of Commons; Jennifer Smith (Dalhousie, and former intern); Francois Houle (Ottawa); Sarah Dougherty (former intern and

Montreal lawyer), and the director

#### Staff change

Mme. Paule Gregory retired this Spring and will be missed. It was her second retirement. She had previously held secretarial positions with a Canadian Prime Minister, a deputy minister, a French embassy and in other interesting spots. She is succeeded by Mrs. Maureen Amey. British born and bilingual, Mrs. Amey has held interesting assignments in Italy, Australia, the U.K. and of course Canada.

Conrad Winn

Director

#### MEWS FROM THE SEPC

#### IMPORMATION DE LA PCES

Le plan d'action de la Fédération pour 1988-1989. Lors de sa réunion, le Conseil d'administration de la Fédération a approuvé son budget et son plan d'action pour l'année 1988-1989. J'invite toute personne intéressée à se procurer une copie de ce plan à écrire au Secrétariat de la Fédération. D'autre part, j'ai pensé qu'il pourrait être utile de vous donner une liste sommaire des groupes de travail mis sur pied par la Fédération. Il vous sera ainsi possible de mieux saisir le rôle joué par votre Fédération. L'espace étant restreint, je me borne à vous donner les titres des groupes:

Groupe de travail sur le droit d'auteur. Groupe de travail sur la révision de la Loi d'accès à l'information. Groupe de travail sur Statistique Canada. Groupe de travail sur la politique scientifique nationale. Sous-comité sur le financement de la Fédération. Comité d'organisation de la conférence sur le nouveau curriculum. Groupe de travail sur les subventions de contrepartie et sur le traitement fiscal de la R&D en sciences sociales. Groupe de travail'sur les sciences sociales et la société d'information. Groupe de travail sur la stratégie de communications de la Fédération. Groupe de travail sur le fonctionnement du programme de subventions de recherches du CRSHC.

Pour tout renseignement concernant ces divers groupes, ou pour nous faire connaître vos vues sur ces sujets, n'hésitez pas à me contacter (151 rue Slater, suite 415, Ottawa KIP 5H3).

#### FEDERAL SCENE

What happened to the \$1.3 billion for R&D? At the time of writing, we are still waiting for a government decision on the allocation of this quasi-mythical \$1.3 billion. Such a decision was first expected in February, then in March; it was not discussed in March and a decision was made that the whole dossier would be reviewed after the Easter recess with a final discussion being undertaken on April 22nd. The discussion took place... and very little was decided, as far as we can see. In effect, with the exception of the allocation of some \$200 million to the Space Agency, and \$70 to \$80 million for undergraduate science and technology scholarships, no firm commitment has been made regarding the allocation of the remaining sum. To the best of our knowledge, the plans for the Centres or Networks of Excellence Program are still being drafted, and the proposed allocation for this program would be in the order of \$220 million. As for the rest, it would appear that the decision has been postponed -- yes, once again! to some time in May. The good news is that the notion of using part of the remaining funds to increase the base budgets of the granting Councils is still alive. The bad news is that the sum total of the requests submitted by various departments for these funds is increasing daily. Will the interest of the Councils prevail over those of the more powerful departments? In large measure, this

will depend on the pressure applied by the academic community.

Lucien Bouchard remplace David Crombie au Secrétariat d'Etat. La nomination de Lucien Bouchard au poste de Secrétaire d'Etat et comme membre du puissant Comité des priorités et de la planification est de bon augure pour la communauté universitaire: son intérêt pour l'enseignement, la recherche et la culture est bien connu. Sa nomination au comité P&P signifie que les intérêts de la communauté universitaire seront bien défendus au sein du Cabinet. Evidemment, au cours des prochaines semaines, M. Bouchard ne pourra consacrer autant de temps qu'il le souhaiterait aux affaires du Ministère, puisqu'il briguera les suffrages de l'électorat, le 20 juin.

\$500 Million for the New Department of Industry, Science and Technology. In a recent interview given to The Citizen, Mr. de Cotret announced that \$500 million out of the \$1.3 billion sum which, as announced in January, has been accorded for science and technology, will be allocated to the new Department of Industry, Science and Technology, for the implementation of 10 new programs. The legislation creating the "superministry" of Industry, Science and Technology was introduced on May 12. During this interview, Mr. de Cotret also mentioned that some \$300 million of the \$1.3 billion amount (once the Centres of Excellence, the science scholarships and the DIST programs are paid for), will be granted for university research. Does this mean that it will go to the three Granting Councils? We certainly hope so.

Postal Subsidy Program. At long last, the government has made a decision on the Postal Subsidy Program. The Minister of Communications, Flora MacDonald, announced on April 14, 1988, that the Program would be maintained for at least the next five years. This signifies that the basic postal rate structures for the mailing of publications will remain intact. The yearly increase in rates will be modest over the next five years, with a seven percent yearly increase for most academic journals and books (i.e. the average 1988 rate for the mailing out of less than 10,000 copies of subscriber-based periodicals will be 5.5 cents, while the estimated 1989 average rate will be 5.9 cents). The average 1988 publishers' book rate is 72.6 cents for a 1.5 kilo package which will be raised to 77.7 cents in 1989. The Federation had lobbied the government on behalf of academic journals and publishers, stressing that academic publishing in Canada had to be protected from the large increases that would have been charged in the event of a cancellation of the Program. Overall, the decisions made concerning this Program have made these representations worthwhile.

Comité permanent de la Chambre sur la Recherche, la Science et la Technologie. Deux questions principales sont à l'ordre du jour du Comité pour les prochaines semaines: les Centres d'Excellence et la politique de contrepartie. La Fédération canadienne des sciences sociales doit comparaître devant le Comité le 12 mai: Marshall Wm. Conley représentera la Fédération.

Copyright Act. The Senate has recently adopted the Report of its Committee on Banking, Trade and Commerce on Bill C-60. The Federation was invited to testify before the Senate's Committee Banking, Trade and Commerce and on March 3rd a delegation comprising of Mr. Denis Magnusson, M. Jean-Pierre Gaboury and M. Robert Davidson attempted to convince the Senators of the necessity to substantially modify this Act and in particular, to keep in mind the rights of users (i.e. students and professors whose research would become much more difficult and onerous if the project were adopted without modification). The group also underlined the necessity for the Minister of Communications to table a second set of amendments to the Copyright Act which had originally been promised for the month of April 1988. The Bill must now go back to the House of Commons, and, given the uncertainty surrounding the date of the next federal election, there is no way of saying whether the Bill will be adopted before the end of the session.

Dossier en suspens. En ce qui concerne la Loi sur l'accès à l'information il n'y a rien de neuf à rapporter: le gouvernement a jusqu'au mois de novembre pour présenter un projet de loi, et il semblerait que l'ébauche du projet ne sera peut-être pas prête avant ce temps-là... Nous tentons toujours, à l'heure actuelle, de convaincre les divers ministères qui sont impliqués dans le Programme des bibliothèques de dépôt, d'inclure les produits ordinolingues de Statistique Canada dans le Programme. Cela les rendrait disponibles sans frais aux bibliothèques universitaires...

Paule Leduc appointed President of SSHRCC. The Honourable Lucien Bouchard, Secretary of State, announced the appointment of Paule Leduc as President of SSHRCC for a five-year term of office beginning June 6. Her experience in the university community includes teaching and research as well as five years as President of the Conseil des Universités du Québec. She has been a senior official in the Québec public service since 1975. She is currently Director of the Centre d'études politiques et administratives du Québec (CEPAQ). The Social Science Federation wishes to commend the government for this appointment, which meets the major selection criteria that had been suggested by the Federation. As you know, the S.S.F.C. had been actively involved in the consultation process leading to this appointment. We would like to extend our heartiest congratulations to the new President and wish her well in this challenging position.

Nouvelles des programmes. Lors de sa réunion des 17 et 18 mars derniers, le Conseil a adopté une modification au Programme d'aide et de subventions de voyage aux sociétés savantes. Suite à ce changement, trois de nos associations membres subiront une diminution relativement importante de leur subvention administrative. Un mécanisme a donc été mis sur pied pour assurer une transition pour les associations qui subiront une baisse de plus de 5%.

SSFC Research Team awarded grant for Management of Technology. A Social Science Federation team of researchers has been awarded \$54,000 under an experimental program of the SSHRCC to identify research projects in areas relevant to major national needs. The Federation proposal on "The Management of Technology" was one of five funded by the SSHRCC. The project is based on the contention

that the effective management of technology requires active participation from various user communities (government, industry, labour), and incorporates their participation in the design and implementation of the research. It will stress the development of a network of researchers from different disciplines, reaching also into the private sector and involving the active co-operation of government departments. It will be designed to evaluate the potential for concerted action between non-academics and academics, and allong academics in several disciplines in a researc. program on management of technology. Three key issues to be addressed in the project are science policy, innovation and risk management, and organizational transformation.

An important report from the U.S. The U.S. National Pesearch Council released on March 10th, 1988, The Behavioral and Social Sciences: Achievements and Opportunities. The report focuses on "scientific frontiers in the behavioral and social sciences -- leading research questions and fundamental problems -- and on the resources needed to work on them". Copies are available for \$29.50 US from the National Academy Press, 2101 Constitution Avenue, NW, Washington, DC 20418.

Christian Pouyez Executive Director

#### AWARDS

#### BOURSES

#### POLITOLOGUES NOMMES AUX BOURSES KILLAM

The Killam Selection Committee at its January meeting awarded \$2 million to 33 Canadian scientists and scholars in the 21st annual Killam competition.

The Canada Council Killam awards are made possible through a bequest of Mrs. Dorothy J. Killam and a gift made by her before her death. The awards are intended to support scholars of exceptional ability engaged in research projects of outstanding merit in the humanities, social sciences, natural sciences, health sciences, engineering, and interdisciplinary studies within these fields.

Les lauréats sont désignés par le Comité Killam, qui est composé de 15 spécialistes de grande réputation, représentant diverses disciplines.

Les bourses de recherche Killam, qui remplacent le traitement et les avantages sociaux, ont été attribuées aux chercheurs suivants:

- G.R. WINHAM, Dalhousie University, Political science: The diplomacy of management--international negotiation in a complex world.
- K.J. HOLSTI, University of British Columbia, Political Science: The sources of international conflict and war.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### IN MEMORIAM

#### Khavvam Zev Paltiel

Dr. Khayyam Zev Paltiel, Professor of Political Science, died on Sunday, April 17. He was 66.

Dr. Paltiel joined the faculty at Carleton in 1963 as an assistant professor. He was promoted to the position of associate professor in 1965 and to full professor in 1968.

In 1970-71 he was Visiting Professor of Political Science at the University of Ottawa; in 1973-74 at McGill University; and in 1983-84 he was Visiting Professor in the Canadian Studies Program, Department of Political Science, The Hebrew University, Jerusalem, Israel. He received his Ph.D. from The Hebrew University in 1964.

Dr. Paltiel was a Carleton University Senator and a member of the Board of Governors from 1971-74.

His fields of research and teaching were Canadian and comparative party finance and the control of election expenses, interest groups in Canada, aboriginal self-government and native control of social services in Canada, and Israeli government and politics.

Recognized as an expert in these areas, he took part in numerous conferences and colloquia around the world, and acted as a consultant on many government commissions and councils including the Privy Council Office (1964), the Native Council of Canada (1982-83), the Office of the Chief Electoral Officer of Canada (1983), and the Attorney General of Canada (1984).

Funeral services for Dr. Paltiel were held on April 18. He is survived by his wife, Freda, and four children, Ari, Jeremy, Candida, and Ora.

#### MIMUTES

#### PROCES-VERBAL

# ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 60 REUNION GENERALE ANNUELLE

The Canadian Political Science Association

McMaster University

Hamilton, Ontario

June 7, 1987

1. President's Welcome

President O.P. Dwivedi welcomed those present to the 60th Annual General Meeting of the Association.

2. Approval of the agenda

MOTION: CARRIED
Henry Habib (Concordia) / J. Peter Meekison (Alberta)

That the agenda as presented be approved.

3. Approval of the Minutes of 1986

MOTION: CARRIED Varren Magnusson (UVic)/V. Seymour Vilson (Carleton)

That the Minutes as presented be approved.

4. Business arising from the Minutes

President Dwivedi noted that there was no business arising and it was agreed to move to the next item.

5. Report: The President of the Mominating Committee

President Dwivedi, in his additional role as President of the Nominating Committee, reminded the meeting that, for the 1967 election, its members, in addition to himself, had been Professors Donald Carmichael (Alberta), Marsha Chandler (U of T) and Roch Denis (Montréal). He now invited the election Scrutineer, Past-President Frederick C. Engelmann (Alberta), to report on the results.

Professor Engelmann read into the record the names of the persons elected:

President-Blect: Professor David J. Blkins (UBC)

Members-at-large:

André Blais, professeur (Montréal)
Professor David Cameron (Dalhousie)
Anne Legaré, professeur (UQAM)
Professor and Vice-President J. Peter
Meekison (Alberta)
Professor Carolyn Tuohy (U of T)

Professor Engelmann told the meeting that 289 persons, or 28% of the membership, had voted. Allowing for not being always able to identify gender on the basis of names as listed, it would seem that a 5% smaller proportion of eligible female voters had "exercised their option" than was the case with eligible male voters. The percentage of participation/membership for the regions was as follows:

<b>Tewfoundland</b>	56%
Nova Scotia	46%
P.B.I.	40%
Alberta	38%
Saskatchewan	36%
B.C.	34%
Ontario	29%
1.3.	24%
Quebec	22%
Manitoba	192

Professor Dwivedi thanked Professor Engelmann.

#### 6. Report: The President

Professor Dwivedi referred the meeting to his Annual Report in "The Bulletin". It, together with the additional verbal elements concerning his function as head of the Mominating Committee, would constitute the sum of his Report.

MOTION: CARRIED
Douglas S. Verney (York)/Lloyd Brown-John (Windsor)

That the President's Report be received as presented.

Professor Dwivedi expressed himself as greatly privileged to have been able to serve his scholarly community over the last year. He thanked the membership warmly.

7. Introduction of President John C. Courtney (Saskatchewan)

Wishing him very well indeed, Professor O.P. Dwivedi introduced incoming President, John C. Courtney (Saskatchewan) and who new assumed the Chair.

8. The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer

Secretary-Treasurer Jean-Pierre Gaboury said that he would wish to underline three elements of his report:

- (a) The Financial Report
- (b) Sqsp-CPSA relations
- (c)8SHRCC evaluation of the Association
- (a) MOTION CARRIED
  Caroline Andrew (Ottawa) /Grace Skogstad (U of T)

That the Pinancial Report be approved.

MOTION: CARRIED
Henry Jacek (McMaster)/Caroline Andrew (Ottawa)

That McCay - Duff and Company (Ottawa) be continued as Association auditors for 1988.

(b) Professor Gaboury reported that the Liaison Committee had met as usual over the year and that it had dealt with the ongoing matters of business between the two associations. There were no special issues at the moment.

Professor Courtney took the opportunity to introduce, to the warm applause of the meeting, Professor Gérald Bernier (Montréal), the new President of La Société québécoise de science politique.

(c) Professor Gaboury noted that the Association had just experienced its first three-year evaluation by the SSHRCC and that the process had gone well.

MOTION: CARRIED

Jean-Pierre Gaboury (Ottawa)/Teresa Harmstone-Rakowska (Carleton)

That the Report of the Secretary-Treasurer be received.

9. Report: THE CANADIAN JOURNAL OF POLITICAL SCIENCE

Professor Robert Boardman now made his final report on behalf of the Editorial Board. He referred to the complete version in "The Bulletin" underlining the fact that concerns about balance were best served by the submission of manuscripts in subfields of the discipline, and stressing the open invitation to all scholarly interests within the discipline. He noted the new, improved paper on which THE JOURNAL was being printed, and concluded this part of his presentation by thanking most warmly all those who had acted as assessors. THE JOURNAL WAS in debt to their responsive and effective work.

MOTION: CARRIED
Robert Boardman (Dalhousie)/Prederick C. Engelmann
(Alberta)

That the Report of THE CANADIAN JOURNAL OF POLITICAL SCIENCE be received.

Professor Boardman introduced his successor, Professor Ronald Manser (U of T), and noted the names of the latter's colleagues: Professors Sylvia Bashevkin (U of T) and William Coleman (McMaster). He told the meeting that there was also change on the French-language side, Professor Lucille Beaudry and Stephan Dion being the new team there.

President Courtney expressed to Professor Boardman and to his colleagues, Professors Herman Bakvis (Dalhousie) and Grace Skogstad (U of T) the deep thanks and appreciation of their colleagues, complimenting them on the quality of THE JOURNAL under their leadership.

10. Report: The Parliamentary Internship Programme

PIP Director, Professor Conrad Winn (Carleten), referred those present to the Programme's report in "The Bulletin". He said that he would wish to add his thanks to the CPSA staff, to Professor Careline Andrew and to Professor Marsha Chandler who had not been

named in the report but who had all, in their various capacities, contributed to the Programme's year. Questions and/or comments were invited.

Professor Douglas V. Verney (York) rose. Given, he said, another impression, which seemed to be developing in articles such as the recent one in "The Globe and Mail", that the PIP was the creation of the House of Commons, he wished to make the point that his memory of events prompted him to say that it was probably well for us to remind the institutional memory that it was The Canadian Political Science Association and The Donneur Foundation which had persuaded The House into becoming involved. Professor Courtney thanked Professor Verney for raising this point.

CARRIED MOTION: Conrad Winn (Carleton)/ Andrew Cooper (Waterloo)

That the Report of the PIP Director be received.

11. Report: The Ontario Legislature Internship Programme

Acting Director Graham White presented the OLIP Report. He said that OLIP continued to be a great success and he knew that the Association would want him to underline the credit that should go to The Speaker of the Assembly, The Board of Internal Economy, the private sector sponsors and - last, but certainly not least the members of the Legislature who continued to be eager to have interns working for them.

Professor White now reported on an element of OLIP that had been decided too late for inclusion in the written Report. The Committee of 94, a women's organization concerned with the participation of women in the political process, had approached the Legislature - which had in turn approached the Programme - to offer special funding earmarked to permit exceptional women to become familiar with the workings of the legislative process. The OLIP Management Committee had recommended involvement for at least a trial period.

The first participant is a native person with very little formal education but who has a remarkable record of work in her community. The appointment was felt to be very much in line with the Board's approval in principle of Professor Frederick J. Pletcher's proposals for expanding the programme (see Minutes, June 1986) over the near future to encourage persons with varied academic backgrounds (journalism, law. etc.).

Professor White underlined the point that the OLIP is mationed in scope, accepting and encouraging applications from across the country. Not at all a 'closed shop', the programme is keenly aware of the benefit of having this broadest possible participation.

CARRIED MOTION: Graham White (U of T)/Marsha Chandler (U of T)

That the Report of the OLIP Director be received.

Professor Courtney expressed to Professor White the Association's gratitude to him for having taken on the OLIP Acting Directorship for the year of Professor Fletcher's sabbatical. Professor Fletcher would now return for what was officially the final year of his second term.

12. Report: "The Bulletin"

The new Editor of "The Bulletin" moted to the assembly the changed format of the newsletter. He asked members to look at the editorial note to see the way in which the "Bulletin" year would proceed. He spoke particularly of his efforts to broaden the network of newsletter contacts across the country and noted the greater input of Prench language text, to balance the representativeness of the publication. Professor Gagnon made an open invitation to the membership to enter into closer communication with the Association's newsletter.

CARRIED MOTION: Teresa Harmstone-Rakowska (Carleton)/ Henry Jacek (McMaster)

That the oral report of the Editor of "The Bulletin" be received.

13. Report: The Chairman of the 1987 Programme Committee

Professor V. Seymour Wilson (Carleton), 1987 Programme Chairman, rose to make a report to the AGM. He began by offering his congratulations and good wishes to his successor, Professor and Chairman Marsha Chandler (U of T).

Being Programme Chairperson, said Professor Wilson, had been quite en experience! It would have been , indeed, an impossible task without his extraordinary Committee. He read their names into the record): Marsha Chandler, George Breckenridge, Scott Bennett, Richard Phidd, Carl Baar, Simon McInnes, Patrick Kyba, B. (Terry Powler), Sylvia Bashevkin, Thomas Darby,, Ashok Kapur, Stephen McBride, Henry Habib, Kim Mossal, William Coleman, O.P. Dwivedi - who was both President and shared with him the responsibility for special sessions and the many other individuals, including the CPSA staff, who had

pitched in to make all things possible!

Professor Wilson said that the count could not be considered final yet, but that the figures he had indicated that there had been 418 participants - 18% of whom were women - across fully 129 sessions, with 8 plenaries and special sessions to enrich the "mix". He noted, too, that of the 51 departments and sub-departments on the CPSA's official list, only 4 were not represented in the Programme. Professor Wilson noted that he was still collecting the data on session attendance but that that had seemed to range from a maximum of 75 to 2 which were not attended by other than the participants. The Programme Chairman said that he was particularly proud of the Plenary Session which had a very exciting currency and was rich in scholarly content thanks to the excellent people who had participated.

Professor Wilson moved a vote of thanks for the warm hospitality that everyone had enjoyed and for the excellence of the arrangements, to: President Alvin Lee, McMaster University; Professor Sydney Emberley and the Learneds Secretariat; and to Professor Michael Atkinson and The Department of Political Science. He wished McMaster very well indeed as it begins the first year of its second century.

Professor Wilson moved special thanks to Professor George Breckenridge who had been wonderful in his role as local representative: wise, resourceful, patient - and all of the good things that this key role demanded.

Professor Courtney expressed the thanks of the Association to Professor Wilson for what could only be described as one of the great programmes. Again, warm applause seconded Professor Courtney's remarks. Professor Courtney also noted to the meeting Professor Wilson's appointment as Editor of the journal of The Institute of Public Administration of Canada. Congratulations were offered. He now invited Professor Chandler to say a few words.

Professor Chandler thanked Professor Wilson for having included her in his Programme. He had been, she said, a good teacher; the experience had been rich and varied and he would definitely be a hard act to follow. She named her Committee to the meeting, introducing them insofar as they were present and referred members to the September JOURWAL and the CALL POR PAPERS. In the meantime, she invited - urged, she underlined - offers of participation, suggestions of any kind, and so on. She concluded by providing the dates of the Windsor meetings.

Professor Stephen Clarkson rose to say that he found that the compact Programme set-up had worked very well and that the whole thing had had an air of discipline that he complimented. He said that he regretted the lack of a means of disseminating the papers before the meetings. He had been, he said, one of the inventors

of the labels system and hoped that consideration would be given to circulating authors' addresses and postal codes with The Preliminary Programme.

Professor Courtney thanked Professor Clarkson for his comments and said that he shared the frustration on the papers front and appreciated the suggestion. Professor Wilson said that one suggestion might be that, papergivers in most cases being housed in Canadian departments of political science, they could be addressed directly there.

#### 14. Other business

(i) Professor Courtney told the Board that the SSHRCC Report:
"Pocus on Priorities" had just reached the Association and that
there was a three-week turnaround time for any response that the
Association would wish to make. Professor Courtney said that
this was not an easy time for the SSHRCC. There was simply no new
money. Cuts were inevitably around the corner. The Council was
looking for help in ranking them. It was important for the
Association to have a strong input.

Professor Courtney told the meeting that under the circumstances the Board had maned a Committee located in one place and made up of Professors Prederick C. Engelmann, J. Peter Meekison and Allan Tupper, all of whom were, in various capacities, ongoing close observers of SSHRCC affairs. The Board, said Professor Courtney, was in their debt for having agreed to act under the difficult time constraints involved and the membership could have every confidence that they would represent our view very effectively and very thoroughly.

Copies of "Pocus on Priorities" would be available at members' universities by the time of their return from these meetings. Members were invited to contact Professor Engelmenn (He furnished his telephone number to the meeting), or Professor Courtney, who would be pleased to pass members views on to the Committee.

(ii)Professor Courtney noted to the assembly the presence among them of distinguished guests from India, The United States and Australia. Members welcomed these observers with their applause.

#### 15. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned.

#### POLITICAL SCIENCE AND THE ELECTRONIC MAIL REVOLUTION

If you use a word processor for writing your papers, but don't routinely exchange papers with other political scientists through electronic mail, you may be interested in this column.

Most university computing centres in Canada are linked to at least one electronic mail network, such as "bitnet", "netnorth" or "CDNnet". These networks are linked to each other, so that you can now send electronic mail messages, or whole "files" (such as files containing your papers) to colleagues at other universities in Canada, the U.S., Europe, and many other parts of the world.

All you need is an account on your university's mainframe computer. You will send and receive electronic mail from this account. Sending and receiving messages or files is simpler than addressing an old-fashioned Canada Post envelope. The staff in your local computing centre can explain the procedure at your university. Some universities will charge you a nominal amount for using electronic mail — usually just a fraction of the cost of postage for the same amount of material. At other universities, the authorities have decided that electronic mail is so inexpensive that it is not worth charging for it.

If you write your papers on a personal computer at home, you can probably take a diskette (with your paper on it) to your university's computing centre where you can "upload" it into your mainframe account. Then the paper can be sent to your colleagues through the electronic mail network. Alternatively, you would probably find it much more convenient to purchase a telephone modem for about \$150 so that you can transfer files directly from your personal computer to the university'y mainframe, and vice versa.

In 1985, when I moved from the University

of Lethbridge to York University, I was still working on several collaborative projects with colleagues in Lethbridge and Calgary. I investigated electronic mail as a way of continuing the collaboration. Although I have occasionally been frustrated by changes in electronic mail software, by and large this solution has worked so well that I often forget that my collaborators are 2500 miles away instead of in the next office. We exchange drafts of papers and edit each others' work just like we used to do when I was in Lethbridge, with no time delay caused by Canada Post. On average, it takes about 15 minutes to receive an electronic file from across the continent.

It is the hope of the editors of the Bulletin that within a few years, most political scientists in Canada will exchange their papers with each other through electronic mail before the annual Learned Societies conference. Not only will this method save us all time and money, but we will have the opportunity to read a good many more papers before the conference than we do now.

In order to make this hope a reality, we need to develop a common word processing protocol. The most popular word processing software for personal computers in Canada is "Wordperfect." It is possible to transfer Wordperfect files on the electronic mail networks by following a few simple procedures. First, transfer your Wordperfect files from your personal computer to your mainframe account using a "binary" file transfer process. (Your local computing centre will explain how to accomplish this.) This file can be then be sent on the networks, and received by other colleagues with mainframe accounts. Those receiving binary Wordperfect files will have to "download" the files into their personal computers before they can read them. If you try to read the files from the mainframe, all you will see is "computer garble." Such files will make sense only to others with Wordperfect software.

If two colleagues wish to exchange papers, but do not use the same word processing software, there are a variety of solutions:

- Software is available for "translating" files produced with one software package into other packages. For example, Wordperfect sells software which will translate Wordstar files into Wordperfect.
- 2. Wordperfect and many other software packages allow you to "save" your files as "dos" or "ascii" files. These files can be transferred electronically, and can be read on mainframe accounts or with various different editing and word processing software. The disadvantage of this technique is that most often, the "hidden codes" which some software packages use - like Wordperfect and Wordstar — to mark footnotes1. underlining, bold print or headings, get lost in the transfer. Thus, using this method, the bodies of your papers can be transferred to anyone with a mainframe account, no matter what software they use, but much of the formatting, often including footnotes, cannot be transferred. (Some readers, no doubt, will be delighted to receive papers em without footnotes!)
- 3. Most of the mainframe word processing packages, such as "Waterloo Script", or "Scribe", employ a "two-file" system. The working file, or "manuscript" file, contains imbedded word processing commands. When the "manuscript" file is processed by the computer, the imbedded commands are executed, and the output is sent to a "printer" file. This printer file can be transferred electronically and read by users of a variety of systems. The disadvantage of this procedure is that the printer files often contain distracting printer commands

in the margins, and bolded phrases appear twice or three times. But at least the footnotes come through, and the papers are fairly easy to read.

4. Use the same procedure as in solution 3 above, but transfer the "manuscript" file instead of the "printer" file via electronic mail. Even if the person receiving the file does not have your word processing package, it should be possible for that person to process the file through a program which will "translate" the manuscript file into the receiver's word processing format. For example, if anyone wants to change "Scribe" into "Script" or vice versa, let me know via electronic mail (my address is below), and I will send you the program I have developed for this purpose.

Obviously, the more we standardize our software, the easier it will be for us to communicate through electronic mail. Over the next few months, I will be contacting all political science departments for information about what word processing systems are being used, and how actively electronic mail is being used. I will report on what I learn in the next issue of the Bulletin.

If you have any suggestions about how we can promote the use of electronic mail to advance political science research, please send me an electronic mail message. My electronic mail address is YFPS0013 at YORKVM1 (bitnet or netnorth). Alternatively, you can contact the Canadian Political Science Association at the following electronic mail address: CPSCC at UOTTAWA.

Ian Greene

#### COMPEREMCE CALEMDAR/

#### COLLOQUES ET COMGRES

#### MONTREAL

#### 8-10 juin

Colloque international interdisciplinaire de la Commission d'histoire des mouvements sociaux et des structures sociales, sur "La jeunesse et ses mouvements" (sociétés aux 19e et 20e siècles).

Renseignements: Stanley B. Ryerson, professeur, département d'histoire, UQAM, C.P. 8888, Succ. A, Montréal, QC, H3C 3P8. Tel.: (514)282-8306.

#### UNIVERSITY OF TORONTO

#### June 5-18, 1988

Soviet Domestic Politics and Society, First Annual Workshop, June 5-18, 1988, University of Toronto, CANADA.

Contact: Blair A. Ruble, Social Science Research Council, 605 Third Avenue, New York, NY 10158, USA.

# \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* WASHINGTON, D.C., USA

#### September 1-4, 1988

American Political Science Association, Annual Conference, September 1-4, 1988, Washington Hilton Hotel, Washington, D.C. USA.

Contact: APSA, 1527 New Hampshire Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20036, USA

# \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* PRINCETON UNIVERSITY, USA

#### June 24-26, 1988

Conference of the International Organization for the Study of Group Tensions. "Problems of Racial, Ethnic, and Other Special Groups: National and International Tensions". June 24-26, 1988, Princeton University, USA.

Contact: Joseph B. Gittler, Department of Sociology and Anthropology, George Mason University, Fairfax, Virginia 22030, USA.

#### UNIVERSITY OF NEW ENGLAND, AUSTRALIA

#### August 26-28, 1988

Australasian Political Studies Association, Annual Conference, August 26-28, 1983, University of New England, AUSTRALIA.

Contact: Gillian O'Loghlin, Political Science Department, Australian National University, P.O. Box 4, Canberra 2601, AUSTRALIA.

#### AMSTERDAM, THE NETHERLANDS

#### September 26-30, 1988

International Society for the Study of European Ideas, First International Conference, September 26-30, 1988, Amsterdam, THE NETHERLANDS, Rai Congress Centre.

Contact: Ezra Talmor, Department of Philosophy Haifa University, Mount Carmel, Haifa 31999, ISRAEL.

#### UNIVERSITE DE MONCTON

#### 13-16 octobre, 1988

Colloque international sur la réception de l'oeuvre d'Antonine Maillet, l'Université de Moncton. Ce colloque permettra de faire le point sur la façon dont les oeuvres de Maillet sont diffusées et reçues dans divers pays et régions à travers le monde.

Responsable: M. Maillet, Chaire d'études acadiennes, Université de Moncton, Moncton, Nouveau-Brunswick ElA 3E9.

#### INSTITUTE ON CANADA AND THE U.S. AT DARTMOUTH COLLEGE

#### November 10-12, 1988

Regional Economic Issues in U.S.-Canadian Relations, Institute on Canada and the U.S. at Dartmouth College and the Canadian Institute for International Affairs. The Second Pearson-Dickey Conference will convene senior government officials, business executives and academic leaders for an in-depth discussion of issues such as Western timber, the auto industry, Québec hydro and east coast fisheries. Open to invited guests only.

Contact: Institute on Canada and the U.S., Dartmough College, Nathan Smith Building, Hanover, New Hampshire 03755. Tel.: (603) 646-3704.

# \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* MONTPELLIER - FRANCE

#### 5-6 janvier 1989

"Révolutions et migrations: les Français des Etats-Unis". La célébration du bicentenaire de la Révolution française et de la Déclaration des droits de l'homme et du citoyen offre une occasion unique pour une manifestation d'envergure. Le Centre d'information et de recherche sur les cultures d'Amérique du Nord (CIRCAN) organise un colloque international pour souligner les liens entre la France et les Etats-Unis.

Renseignements: Centre d'information et de recherche sur les cultures d'Amérique du Nord, Université Montpellier III, B.P. 5043, 34032 Montpellier-Cedex, France.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### JOB OPPORTUNITIES

#### OFFRES D'EMPLOIS

#### UNIVERSITY OF WINDSOR

The Department of Political Science invites applications for a two (2) year Limited Term Appointment in the areas of Canadian Politics and Government and Public Administration. A completed Ph.D., teaching experience and a record of research and publications is preferred. All responsibilities commence July 1, 1988.

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada. The University of Windsor offers equal opportunity for employment to qualified female and male applicants. The closing date for applications is June 1, 1988. Interested applicants should send their curriculum vitae and the names of three academic references to:

> Richard G. Price, Head Department of Political Science University of Windsor Windsor, Ontario N9B 3P4 (519) 253-4232 ext. 2347

#### ST. LAWRENCE UNIVERSITY

The St. Lawrence University Canadian Studies program seeks a visiting assistant professor or lecturer for the fall semester, 1988. Field of specialization is open, though a Ph.D. or "ABD" in a humanities or social sciences discipline, accompanied by teaching and research focus upon Canada, is expected. Teaching duties will include one course in Canadian Studies plus two others appropriate to the candidate's expertise. Send letters of application, vita, and three letters of reference to: Dr. Robert Thacker Director, Canadian Studies Program, St. Lawrence University, Canton, NY 13617. St. Lawrence is an Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action employer. Canadian Studies Program - (315) 379-5826.

#### AWARDS/BOURSES (continued/suite)

ENVIRONICS RESEARCH GROUP LIMITED 45 Charles Street East Toronto, Canada M4Y 1S2 Tel.: (416) 964-1397

The inauguration of Environics' Yvan Corbeil Research Scholarship was announces. purpose of the scholarship is to make Environics' public opinion data base of 53 national surveys conducted since 1976 available for secondary analysis and the preparation of a manuscript suitable for publication.

Environics assembled a panel of distinguished scholars to review the six excellent proposals we received and we are pleased to announce that Professor Donald Blake of the Department of Political Science at the University of British Columbia has been awarded this year's Yvan Corbeil Research Scholarship.

The scholarship carries with it an honorarium of \$10,000.

Professor Blake's topic is Social Structure, Policy Attitudes and Political Choice in Canada.

Environics intends to award its second Yvan Corbeil Research Scholarship in 1989.

#### CONFERENCE CALENDAR/COLLOQUES ET CONGRES (continued/suite)

#### THE NETHERLANDS

#### October 25-28, 1990

All European Canadian Studies Conference 1990.

The theme of the conference is Canada on the Threshold of the Twenty-First Century -European Reflections upon the Future of Canada The essential purpose of the conference will be to establish aspects of comparison and interaction in the relations between Europe and Canada; to assess the foreseeable changes in these relations in the years following 1990; and the impact of these changes in the aforementioned relations in such areas as the European Community, Eastern Europe, the Pacific Rim, the North-South dialogue, etc.

Two major topics, encompassing the full range of the disciplines of the Humanities and the Social Sciences will dominate the program: The Canadian Society and Politics and Economy.

Information: A.C.S.N., Van Neckstraat 29,
2597SB, 'S Gravenhage, Holland. Tel.: 070-241458.

#### OUR HOST DEPARTMENT

#### DEPARTMENT OF POLITICAL SCIENCE

#### UNIVERSITY OF WINDSOR

- R.G. Price, Professor and Chair
- E.D. Briggs, Professor
- S. Brooks, Assistant Professor
- L. Brown-John, Professor
- B.E. Burton, Associate Professor T. Keenleyside
- R. Krause, Associate Professor A. Kubota, Associate Professor
- M. Laslovich, Assistant Professor
- R.C. Nelson, Professor
- N. Nevitte
- T. Price, Associate Professor
- W. Soderlund, Professor
- R.H. Wagenberg, Professor D. Wurfel, Professor

#### UNIVERSITE LAVAL

1, 2 & 3 juin/June 1989

See / Voir

pages 24 & 25

ASSOCIATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE

CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION

#### APPEL DE COMMUNICATIONS

Le Comité du Programme vous invite à lui soumettre des projets de communication à être présentée au Congrès annuel de l'Association canadienne de science politique, qui aura lieu à Québec.

#### UNIVERSITE LAVAL

les 1er, 2 et 3 juin 1989

Chaque projet devrait comporter un titre et un résumé (environ 300 mots) de la thèse et de la démarche méthodologique et peut être transmis à l'un ou l'autre des membres du Comité. Prière d'indiquer l'adresse complète de(s) auteur(e)s. Il est nécessaire d'être membre en règle de l'Association canadienne de science politique pour participer au congrès. Seuls les invités spéciaux du Comité du Programme pourront être exemptés de cette obligation. Cette année, le Comité a mis sur pied une section spéciale intitulée <u>Droits et Ordre Politique</u>, à l'occasion du bicentenaire de la "Déclaration des droits de l'homme et des citoyens", qui peut être considérée comme l'expression classique de la volonté de fonder l'ordre politique sur la reconnaissance de droits inaliénables. Les communications pourront traiter différents aspects de ce thème, dans leurs dimensions historique, philosophique et/ou politique.

LA DATE LIMITE POUR LA SOUMISSION DES PROJETS EST LE 1er NOVEMBRE 1988

#### PRESIDENT DU COMITE DU PROGRAMME

#### VICE-PRESIDENTE

Maureen Covell Dept. of Political Science Simon Fraser University Burnaby, B.C. V5A 156 André Blais Dép. de science politique Université de Montréal C.P. 6128, Succ. "A" Montréal, Québec H3C 3J7

#### REPRESENTANT LOCAL

Raymond Hudon Dép. de science politique Université Laval Québec, Québec GlK 7P4

#### POLITIQUE CANADIENNE:

Robert Young
Dept. of Political Science
University of Western Ontario
London, Ontario
N6A 5C2

#### POLITIQUES GOUVERNEMENTALES ET DROIT PUBLIC:

Guy Lachapelle Dept. of Political Science Concordia University 1455 de Maisonneuve West Montréal, Québec H3G 1M8

#### ADMINISTRATION PUBLIQUE:

Jacques Bourgault
Dép. de science politique
Université du Québec à Montréal
C.P. 8888, Succ. "A"
Montréal, Québec
H3C 3P8

#### RESPONSABLES DES SECTIONS

#### POLITIQUE LOCALE ET URBAINE:

Louise Quesnel
Dép. de science politique
Université Laval
Québec, Québec
GlK 7P4

#### SOCIOLOGIE POLITIQUE:

H. Michael Stevenson
Dept. of Political Science
York University
4700 Keele Street
Downsview, Ontario
M3J 1P3

# THEORIE ET PHILOSOPHIE POLITIQUE:

Denis Monière
Dép. de science politique
Université de Montréal
C.P. 6128, Succ. "A"
Montréal, Québec H3C 3J7

#### RELATIONS INTERNATIONALES:

Patrick James Dept. of Political Science McGill University 855 Sherbrooke Street West Montréal, Québec H3A 2T7

#### SECTION SPECIALE: DROITS ET ORDRE POLITIQUE:

Richard Vernon
Dept. of Political Science
University of Western Ontario
London, Ontario N6A 5C2

# POLITIQUE COMPAREE (PAYS INDUSTRIALISES):

Neil Nevitte Dept. of Political Science University of Windsor Windsor, Ontario N9B 3P4

# POLITIQUE COMPAREE (PAYS EN VOIE DE DEVELOPPEMENT):

Gordon Mace Dép. de science politique Université Laval Québe, Québec GlK 7P4

#### ECONOMIE POLITIQUE:

Daniel Salée Dept. of Political Science Concordia University 1455 de Maisonneuve West Montréal, Québec H3G 1M8

CONDITIONS: LES TEXTES DOIVENT ETRE INEDITS. ILS DOIVENT ETRE TERMINES POUR LE 1 AVRIL 1989 ET ETRE DACTYLOGRAPHIES SELON DES REGLES A PRECISER. IL FAUT PREVOIR REMETTRE JUSQU'A 30 EXEMPLAIRES.

#### POUR RENSEIGNEMENTS ADMINISTRATIFS:

MME. JOAN POND, ASSOCIATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE, 12, AVENUE HENDERSON, UNIVERSITE D'OTTAWA, OTTAWA, ONTARIO K1N 6N5 (613) 564-4026 ADRESSE ELECTRONIQUE: CPSCC@UOTTAWA

CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION

ASSOCATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE

#### CALL FOR PAPERS

Proposals for papers to be presented at the Annual General Meeting of the Canadian Political Science Association to be held in Quebec City:

#### LAVAL UNIVERSITY

JUNE 1, 2, 3, 1989

Proposals may be submitted to any member of the Programme Committee listed below. A proposal should include a title, a summary (about 300 words) of the argument of the paper and of the method of analysis, and a complete address of authors and co-authors. Please note that participants must be members of the Canadian Political Science Association. Only special guests of the Programme Committee will be exempted from such a requirement. This year, there is a special additional section entitled Rights and Political Order, in connection with the bicentennial of the "Déclaration des droits de l'homme et des citoyens" which may be considered the classic expression of the project of founding a political order upon rights. Papers in this section will discuss various aspects of this project from the standpoints of historical understanding, philosophical critique and political analysis.

#### THE DEADLINE FOR THE SUBMISSION OF PROPOSALS IS NOVEMBER 1, 1988

#### PROGRAMME COMMITTEE CHAIRPERSON

#### VICE CHAIRPERSON

Maureen Covell Dept. of Political Science Simon Fraser University Burnaby, B.C. V5A 1S6 André Blais Dép. de science politique Université de Montréal C.P. 6128, Succ. "A" Montréal, Québec H3C 3J7

#### LOCAL REPRESENTATIVE

Raymond Hudon Dép. de science politique Université Laval Québec, Québec GlK 7P4

#### CANADIAN POLITICS:

Robert Young Dept. of Political Science University of Western Ontario London, Ontario N6A 5C2

# PUBLIC POLICY AND PUBLIC LAW:

Guy Lachapelle Dept. of Political Science Concordia University 1455 de Maisonneuve West Montréal, Québec H3G 1M8

#### PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION:

Jacques Bourgault
Dép. de science politique
Université du Québec à Montréal
C.P. 8888, Succ. "A"
Montréal, Québec
H3C 3P8

#### SECTION HEADS

#### LOCAL AND URBAN POLITICS:

Louise Quesnel Dép. de science politique Université Laval Québec, Québec GlK 7P4

#### POLITICAL SOCIOLOGY:

H. Michael Stevenson Dept. of Political Science York University 4700 Keele Street Downsview, Ontario M3J 1P3

# POLITICAL THEORY AND PHILOSOPHY:

Denis Monière Dép. de science politique Université de Montréal C.P. 6128, Succ. "A" Montréal, Québec H3C 3J7

#### INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS:

Patrick James Dept. of Political Science McGill University 855 Sherbrooke Street West Montréal, Québec H3A 2T7

# SPECIAL SECTION: RIGHTS AND POLITICAL ORDER

Richard Vernon
Dept. of Political Science
University of Western Ontario
London, Ontario N6A 5C2

## COMPARATIVE POLITICS (INDUSTRIALIZED NATIONS):

Neil Nevitte Dept. of Political Science University of Windsor Windsor, Ontario N9B 3P4

# COMPARATIVE POLITICS (DEVELOPING NATIONS):

Gordon Mace Dép. de science politique Université Laval Québec, Québec G1K 7P4

#### POLITICAL ECONOMY:

Daniel Salée Dept. of Political Science Concordia University 1455 de Maisonneuve West Montréal, Québec H3G 1M8

CONDITIONS: PAPERS SHOULD NOT HAVE BEEN PREVIOUSLY PUBLISHED. THEY MUST BE COMPLETED BY APRIL 1, 1989 IN A FORMAT TO BE SPECIFIED, WITH UP TO 30 COPIES FOR DISTRIBUTION.

ADMINISTRATIVE QUERIES TO: MRS. JOAN POND, ADMINISTRATOR, CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION, 12 HENDERSON AVENUE, UNIVERSITY OF OTTAWA, OTTAWA, ONTARIO, KIN 6N5, TELEPHONE: (613) 564-4026 ELECTRONIC ADDRESS: CPSCC@UOTTAWA

#### ONTARIO LEGISLATURE INTERNSHIP PROGRAMME

#### STAGES PARLEMENTAIRES A L'ASSEMBLEE LEGISLATIVE DE L'ONTARIO

#### Annual Report 1988

As 1987-88 is my final term as Director of the OLIP, this annual report is somewhat longer than its predecessors. In addition to the usual items, I wish to acknowledge the assistance of many people who have contributed to the success of the Programme since I took over in 1981. Let me turn first to the routine items:

- 1. The Programme continues to receive its primary funding from the Ontario Legislative Assembly. At its meeting in April, 1988, the Assembly's Board of Internal Economy authorized a grant of \$153,000 to the Association in support of the Programme, an increase of 11.3%. The Assembly grant covers the stipends for eight interns and related administrative costs, plus funds for an annual constituency visit. The increase for 1988-89 has enabled us to raise the stipend to \$14,000 (or \$1400 per month), a sum that is barely adequate, given Toronto rents. External donations continue to pay for exchange visits and seminars.
- 2. Private sector grants for 1987-88 have reached a new high, with some 18 donors contributing more than \$30,000, with some funds still to come (see financial statement for details to date). Bell Canada continues to be our major sponsor but almost all sponsors renewed their commitments for 1987-88 and a dozen new donors were added. In addition, fourteen former interns contributed more than \$1,000 as a part of a new fund-raising effort that should provide a continuing source of donations in the future. We have also received assistance and advice from a number of organizations. Deserving special mention are S. A. Murray Consulting, the Churchill Society for the Advancement of Parliamentary Democracy, and the Ontario Public Service Employees Union.
- 3. The Programme was host in 1987-88 to a ninth intern, sponsored by the Committee of '94, a group committed to increasing the representation of women in legislative bodies. The position was set aside for a mature women interested in entering the political process. The formal education requirements of the Programme were waived for this position but all other selection criteria applied. The Committee of '94 raised the funds for the position and participated in the selection of the intern. The position has been renewed for 1988-89, for a final year. It is expected that in during the next year, the Committee of '94 will either create a parallel programme or regularize its participation in OLIP through a full-scale agreement with the CPSA and the Assembly.

- 4. The Programme was administered in 1987-88 by myself, a Deputy Director, Dr. Graham White, of the Department of Political Science at the University of Toronto, and three Co-ordinators at the Legislature: Douglas Arnott of the Clerk's Office (a former intern), John Eichmanis, a political scientist employed by the Legislative Research Service, and Ellen Schoenberger, Director of Human Resources for the Assembly.
- 5. My successor as Director will be Graham White, who served as Acting Director during my research leave last year. A former intern, he has been Deputy Director since 1984 and was Legislative Co-ordinator for two years prior to that while working as Committee Clerk at the Assembly. He has published widely on Ontario politics and legislatures and is highly qualified for the post.
- In 1987-88, the Ontario interns visited Parliament, the 6. Quebec National Assembly, the California State Legisla-ure, and the Legislatures of Alberta and B.C. In addition, they travelled to Washington, D.C. for briefings on free trade and Canadian-American relations, with special emphasis on Ontario. Each of these visits has involved three (or more) intensive days of seminars with senior public officials, journalists, academics, and others with specialized knowledge of the legislature and its political environment. The Ontario interns have also hos ed the Parliamentary interns, as well as interns from B.C. at (leen's In addition, the interns have had an active programme of seeing a wide range of public officials and interest group representatives, as well as Assembly officials and politicians. By June 30, they will have had more than 50 such seminars, not including the seminars on the exchange visits. The interns also attended a number of party gatherings, involving all three parties, and various events sponsored by unions and other groups. Nevertheless, their major activity has remained the dayto-day work for the MPPs, most of whom make an active effort to include their interns in a full range of legislative activities.
- 7. The assignments for 1987-88 were:

Bohdana Dutka, Winnipeg, Man. B.A.(Hons.), Pol. St., University of Manitoba, 1985; M.Sc., International Development, University of Sussex, 1987
Floyd Laughren (NDP, Nickel Belt)
David Neumann (L, Brantford)

Doug Greenwood, Toronto, Ont. B.A., Pol. Sci., University of Toronto, 1987 Doug Reycraft (L, Middlesex), Chief Govt. Whip Howard Hampton (NDP, Rainy River)

Yvonne Lavallee, Lake St. Peter, Ont. Committee of '94 Intern Margaret Marland (PC, Mississauga South) Jim McGuigan (L, Essex-Kent)

- Jeff Nankivell, Toronto, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), I.R., University of Toronto, 1986; M.Sc., Politics, LSE, 1987
  Harry Pellissero (L, Lincoln)
  Ruth Grier (NDP, Etobicoke-Lakeshore)
- Victor Nishi, Toronto, Ont. B.Sc., Biology, Queen's University, 1982; M.E.Sc., Environmental Policy, University of Calgary, 1988 Ruth Grier (NDP, Etobicoke-Lakeshore) Christine Hart (L, York East)
- Jerald Owczar, Sprague, Man. B.A. (Hons.), Pol. St., University of Manitoba
  Charles Beer (L, York North)
  Cam Jackson (PC, Burlington South)
- Alison Pipa, Mississauga, Ont. B.A., Econ. and Commerce, University of Toronto, 1986; M.Sc., Pub. Ad., LSE, 1987 Brad Nixon (L, York Mills)
  Mike Harris (PC, Nipissing)
- Laurie Stone, Saskatoon, Sask. B.A. (Hons.), Pol. St.,
  University of Saskatchewan, 1987
  Richard Johnston (NDP, Scarborough West)
  Frank Miclash (L, Kenora)
- Kim Weslak, Hamilton, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Pol. Sci. and Fr.,
  University of Toronto, 1985; M.A.. Pol. Sci., McMaster
  University, 1987
  Bob Runciman (PC, Leeds-Grenville)
  Brad Nixon (L, York Mills)
- 8. The selection committee for 1987-88 consisted of the Director, Douglas Arnott and Ellen Schoenberger from the Legislature, a serving intern (Bohdana Dutka) and two CPSA representatives (Professors Graham White, University of Toronto, and Sandra Burt, University of Waterloo). More than 70 completed applications were received (down slightly from 1987) representing a wide range of institutions in Ontario and across the country. The quality of applications was very high. On the academic side, nearly 40% of the applicants had A averages and more than three-quarters had averages of B+ or better.
- 9. The following have accepted internships for 1988-89:
- Paul Davidson, Toronto, Ont. B.A.(Hons.), Hist. and Pol. Sci., Trent University, 1986; M.A., Hist., Queen's University, 1988
- Laura Farquarson, Toronto, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), I.R., University of Toronto, 1987
- Rosemary Hnatiuk, London, Ont. B.A. (Hons.) Pol. Sci. and Mass Comm., York University, 1986; M.A., Journalism, University of Western Ontario, 1988

- Mark Langdon, Peterborough, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Hist. and Pol. Sci., Trent University, 1987; M.A., Pol. Sci., Queen's University, 1988
- Ashley Newman, Toronto, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Hist. and Pol. Sci., University of Toronto, 1988
- Christopher Schnarr, Brampton, Ont. B.A. Pol. Sci., Carleton University, 1988
- Brian Wylynko, Winnipeg. Man. B.A. (Hons.), Pol. St., University of Manitoba, 1987; M.A.. Comparative Pol., University of Essex, 1988
- Gemma Zecchini, Hamilton, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Hist., McMaster University, 1982; M.A., Hist., McMaster, 1983; M.A., Journalism, University of Western Ontario, 1988

The selection process for the Committee of '94 intern is still in progress.

10. In 1987-88, the Programme continued to benefit from the enthusiastic support of the MPPs and officials of the Assembly. Among those deserving special thanks are the Hon. Hugh Edighoffer, Speaker of the Ontario Legislative Assembly, Mr. Claude DesRosiers, Clerk of the House, and Mr. Thomas Stelling, Sergeant-at-Arms. The Programme also received noteworthy assistance from the Clerk's Office at the Assembly and from York University, which donated office space and other services. The support from our private sponsors has been invaluable. I would like to express my personal gratitude to Graham White, Sandra Burt, Phyllis Feldman, the Programme secretary, Douglas Arnott, John Eichmanis and Ellen Schoenberger for their fine work, as well as to Joan Pond and the CPSA staff for their support. The interns themselves also deserve special mention for their organizational and fund-raising efforts, which have been exceptional this year.

Finally, I would like to review briefly the accomplishments of the past seven years, especially since I can take only "ministerial" credit for most of them. The following changes are worthy of note:

- (1) applications have risen from 43 in 1980 to an average of over 100 in the past few years;
- (2) the number of academic seminars has increased from fewer than 20 to more than 50;
- (3) the number of private sponsors has increased from none in 1980-81 to more than 20 (if one includes donors of services) in 1987-88;
- (4) exchange visits have increased from three to six.

These quantitative changes reflect improvements in publicity and profile, better procedures for handling applications and fundraising, and the development of a manual of administration for interns. More important, these accomplishments reflect a collegial commitment on the part of each class of interns to leave the Programme better than they found it. I am very proud of the the collegial atmosphere that my colleagues and I have been able to foster. The interns play a major role in the operation of the Programme.

In addition to those acknowledged above, I wish to express my appreciation to the more than 60 interns with whom I have worked, including those in 1980-81 who helped me get started, and a number of others who have made special contributions. These include Robert Williams (University of Waterloo), Richard Price (University of Windsor) and Carolyn Andrew (University of Ottawa) who served as CPSA representatives on the Selection and Policy Committees. The former Speaker of the Assembly, John Turner, and the former Director of Administration, Robert Fleming, who was made an Honourary Legislative Intern in 1987, made valuable contributions to the Programme. The scores of MPPs who supervised interns and the many colleagues who recommended qualified applicants to the Programme also deserve recogition, even though it is not possible to name them individually.

The task of serving the CPSA by administering OLIP has been a privilege. I am happy to pass on the responsibilities and the pleasures of directing the Programme to Graham White, who has been my greatest source of support during my two terms in office. I hope to be able to assist him in future.

Fred Fletcher Director May 30, 1988